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The aim of the study was to describe and analyse care val-
ues, beliefs, andpractices relatingto immunisation by Leba-
nese Muslim immigrants in New South Wales (NSIlt), Aus-
tralia. This ethnonursing study explored the importance of
care related to immunisation, lcnowledge of informants
relating to vaccines, diseases, side effects, and contrqindi-
cations. Family responsibilities relating to immunisation
care services as well as expectations and evaluations ofcare
services provided were also examined. Data were collected
via obs eryation-participation-refl ection, including in-depth
interviews. The findings revealed significant care themes
for Lebanese Muslim informants based on their cultural val-
ues, beliefs, and practices relqted to health qnd immunisa-
tion. Culturally congruent nursing care practices related to
immunisationfor Lebanese Muslims in NSll, Australia, were
identified.

T

Immunisation has been identified as the cornerstone of pri-
mary health care. It is widely recognised as a cost effective
and readily available preventative health measure. Bigbee &
Jansa (1991), Pender (1987), and Spellbring (1991), in
describing the relationship of immunisation and nursing as
the nexus of health promotion, highlight that nurses are an
underused resource in the provision and facilitation of immu-
nisation and preventative health.

In Australia, the establishment of the Community Health
Program and Universal Health Insurance, a program similar
to Medicare, was based on social justice policies and initi-
ated by the elected Labor Governmentin l9'73. These were
also moves to redistribute health services and redress the
imbalance of funding between curative/institutional and
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preventative/rehabilitative services based on policies of equal-
ity of access and a fair go for all (Bates & Linder-pelz, I 990).

Global trends in recognition of the importance of primary
health care andpreventative measures have had a direct influ-
ence on immunisation practices. The World Health Organisa-
tion's (WHO) Extended Programme on Immunisation (EpI),
developed in 1977, set as its goal to immunise 80% of the
world's children before 1990. Later, in September 1990, at
the World Summit for Children, this plan was extended to
increase immunisation rates for children to 90Yo by the year
2000 (Hartvelt, 1993). The Children's Vaccine Initiative
(CVI) was set up as a strategy in an attempt to meet this objec-
tive. The objectives of the CVI, based on WHO's Declaration
of Alma Ata and Health for All 2000 were the following:
facilitation ofaffordable, safe, and effective vaccines; devel-
opment of new and improved vaccines; and ease in distribu-
tion of vaccines (Hartvelt, 1993).

In Australia, the National Health and Medical Research
Council (NHMRC) devised three goals relating to childhood
immunisation to be met by the Year 2000. These goals, which
are in accordance with intemational movements in preven-
tion of illness, were (a) to ensure gleater thang}Yo coverage
ofchildren two years ofage for all diseases listed in the stan-
dard schedule, (b) to achieve near-universal coverage ofchil-
dren ofschool age entry for the eight diseases for which vac-
cines are available, and (c) to achieve near-universal cover-
age of girls and boys age 17 or younger for measles, mumps,
and rubella (NHMRC, 1993).

The govemment of Australia has examined its immunisa-
tion rates and the effectiveness of its programs based on the
above goals. To meet these goals, the impact of various exter-
nal factors that may influence compliance rates have also
been examined. An immunisation survey (Children's Immu-
nisation Survey, Australia) compiled by the Australian
Bureau of Statistics (1983) revealed disappointing low rates
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for immunisation, well below the recommended WHO target
of 80% of the population at the time. However, a follow-up
study by Ferson and Christie (1992), in the Eastern Sydney
Health Service, showed an encouragingly higher rate of vac-
cination of 91.3% for measles, mumps, and rubella. Lan-
guage diffrculties were also identified as an influential factor
showing variation between schools.

Childhood immunisation in Australia follows the sched-

ule developed by the NHMRC (1991, 1993). Vaccination
services are available through medical practitioners or
through immunisation-specific public clinics by medical and
nursing professionals. Opportunistic immunisation services
are also practiced in some parts of Australia. This practice

asserts that every occasion of service is a potential opportu-
nity to vaccinate, and it highlights that immunisation is a
basic responsibility of nurses in a variety of settings such as
casualty clinics, antenatal clinics, early childhood centres,
community health centres, acute care settings, schools, and
childcare centres. In such settings, nurses can play an active
role in educating the public about immunisation, providing
the services, and improving immunisation rates at a reason-
able cost (Hattenfels, 1995).

The immunisation status of children against vaccine pre-
ventable diseases frequently receives media attention. Isola-
tion of factors that influence compliance rates for immunisa-
tion has been sought by many researchers. In particular,
parental factors havebeen examined including factors such as
economic stafus, social class, age, occupation, and culture. In
relation to culture, the status of immunisation for children
from non-English-speaking backgrounds has been some
cause for concem. Statistics demonstrate that a significant
problem with compliance exists among children of Middle
Eastern born parents. However, examination of other
research findings raises questions about the link between cul-
ture and compliance among the Lebanese people relating to
immunisation.

Statistics demonstrate that children from Middle Eastem
backgrounds have lower rates of compliance with immunisa-
tion schedules. Health care practices are influenced by cul-
tural factors, and health and illness are culturally defined.
Discovery of cultural beliefs and attitudes about immunisa-
tion practices will reveal transcultural knowledge relevant to
the understanding of specific care beliefs that affect immuni-
sation compliance practices.

Islam influences the lifeways of Muslim people exerting a
significant impact on all areas of life. There is a need to under-
stand Islamic beliefs relating to parenting roles, responsibili-
ties, illness, and health maintenance in order to appreciate the
influence of religion on general care beliefs and immunisa-
tion practices.

Culture influences beliefs about care and what constitutes
care in health settings. Understanding cultural expectations
regarding care will provide information about the way in

which services are used and can be beneficial in planning
health and nursing care services.

PURPOSE AND DOMAIN OF INQUIRY

The purpose of this ethnonursing study was to identiff the
care views, meanings, beliefs, and practices of Lebanese
Muslim immigrants related to immunisation and nursing
care. The domain of inquiry focused on care and specif,rcally
on nursing care related to immunisation for Lebanese Muslim
immigrants residing in southem Sydney in new South Wales
(NSW). This study sought to discover health-related care
knowledge based on their cultural values, beliefs, and prac-
tices related to childhood immunisation. The research spe-
cifically addressed the following questions.

Re s e arc h Que s ti on I : What are the care views, meanings, and be-
liefs of Lebanese Muslim immigrant informants relating to
immunisation?

Research Question 2: What are the Lebanese Muslim family/
community care responsibilities for childhood immunisation?

Research Question 3r What care knowledge do Lebanese Mus-
lim informants have regarding the diseases and the vaccines
(particularly in relation to side effects and contraindications)?

Research Question 4; In what ways do social structure factors
(especially religion and worldview) influence Lebanese
Muslim health care practices related to immunisation?

Research Question 5: What are the health/nursing care service
expectations for Lebanese Muslim informants in relation to
immunisation compliance?

Research Question 6: Are existing health,/nursing care services
culturally congruent to meet the health care practice beliefs
and needs of Lebanese Muslim informants?

CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

The studywas conductedusing "culture care diversity and
universality" as a theoretical framework to guide the investi-
gation of this cultural group and direct the findings (Leinin-
ger, 1991b). Within this framework, care is universal, present
in every culture, and varies only in form and expression, mak-
ing care culturally based. Therefore, understanding culture
and applying this understanding to nursing practice is integral
in the provision ofnursing and health care. This is achieved
by focusing on eliciting the differences and similarities in the
way a cultural group perceives areas of life such as world-
view, social structure, environment, technology, kinship,
religion, education, and economics. These differences and
similarities are then used to guide and plan appropriate nurs-
ing care.

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The Australian Department of Health, Housing, and Com-
munity Affairs (1993) reported that there was some evidence
to suggest that those children with parents bom overseas were
less likely to get immunised, particularly if a language other
than English was spoken at home (Department of Health,
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Housing and Community Affairs, 1993, p. 144; Powles &
Gifford, 1990, p. 82). Powles and Gifford (1990) related the
findings ofa study that used the data collected in the 1986
National Immunisation and Infectious Diseases Survey and
reported that compliance rates for immunisation were par-
ticularly low among Arabs, Chinese, and families from
former Yugoslavia @.62). A National Survey of Children's
Immunisation and Dental Care indicated that for those chil-
dren whose mothers were bom overseas, the proportion of
immunisation increased with the increase in length of resi-
dence of the mother in Australia (National Health Strategy,
1993,p.62).

Blaze-Temple (1991) examined the relationship between
demographic features and compliance rates with measles
vaccination. l'here was no statistical association between
compliance with vaccination and factors such as the child's
age,.parental cultural background, child order, family size,
parental level of education, or parental ignorance of the
severe consequences of measles. The findings indicated that
to gain a definitive view ofthe relationship between culhral fac-
tors and compliance, alarger sample size of particular culturaV
ethnic groups was needed (p.24).

A study was conductedby Zal<hary and Lee (1995) in the
Fairfield and Bankstown areas in western suburbs of Sydney,
NSW, relating to immunisation. Findings revealed signifi-
cant factors regarding the attitudes of the Arabic-speaking
community living in the two municipalities of western Syd-
ney, the geographical location for this study. These research
studies found no single factor or barriers in attempting to
explain the low rates of compliance among these cultural
groups. The findings did show that immunisation was
regarded favourably, with little anxiety about vaccine safety,
with parents expressing a sense of security in that immunisa-
tion had been performed. Immunisation records cited in this
study demonstrated that all children had received some vacci-
nations. Knowledge about immunisation, vaccines, and the
diseases varied among the informants. However, there
appeared to be no understanding of the community benefits
conferred by individual vaccination.

Luna explored the health care beliefs of Lebanese Mus-
lims in a large midwestem urban area of the United States.
The universal care themes identified were (a) care as an equal
but different gender role responsibility, (b) care as a family
obligation to care as taught by the religion of Islam, and (c)
care as related to individual and collective meanings of hon-
our (Luna, 1994, p. 12).

Nurses in Australia have also explored the value of cul-
tural understanding and have recognised that cultural knowl-
edge is fundamental in understanding issues in health care
service provision (Cameron-Traub & Stewart, 1994; Kanit-
saki, 1988; Omeri, 1991). Omeri (1996) studied the care val-
ues, beliefs, and practices of the Iranian immigrants in the
westem region in NSW. Using the ethnonursing qualitative
research method, three universal and a number of diverse care

themes were discovered and described. Care as family and
kinship ties (hambastegie), care as gender roles and new
emerging roles for women ( azadie zan), and care as preserva-
tion of Iranian identity (inhamani, hamonandi) were major
findings of this study.

Although the use of health care interpreters and multilin-
gual immunisation pamphlets for people from non-English-
speaking backgrounds have been encouraged, no specific
strategies have been put in place forplanning and implemen-
tation of immunisation services based on cultural beliefs and
practices. To discover the views and beliefs of Lebanese Mus-
lim immigrants relating to immunisation, this research
focused on the care meanings related to immunisation for
Lebanese Muslim immisrants in NSW.

RESEARCH METHOD

The study used the qualitative research method of eth-
nonursing, in which the researcher is considered the learner
and the informant is assumed to be the expert on the domain
of inquiry. This method involves the researcher becoming
close to the people under study, to gather and combine the
local or insider's viewpoint (emicknowledge) with the out-
sider's view (etic knowledge). In this way, a comprehensive
understanding of the phenomena and culture is obtained. The
ethnonursing research method provides contextual under-
standing for the researcher yielding data about the "recurrent
and patterned lifeways of people" (Leininger, 1985, p. 40).

Selection of Informants

The sample consisted of 6 key and l6 general informants.
Key informants were selected based on the following criteria:
(a) had a strong network within their community, (b) were
bom in Lebanon, (c) shong beliefin the practice of Islam, and
(d) knowledge and ability to articulate about the domain of
inquiry. Criteria for selection of general informants were (a)
Lebanese Muslim women and./or mothers who attended the
activities of the Muslim Women's Association, (b) parents
encountered at and during visits to the general practitioner's
surgery and (c) parents of children who attended the Arabic-
Australian Childcare Center. These general informants were
interviewed in the familiar naturalistic context of their
homes. Semistructured interviews were conducted to obtain
reflections about the findings from key informants. Key
informants were interviewed for 45 to 90 minutes, with two or
three follow-up interviews of about 30 to 60 minutes duration
for each interview.

After informed consent was obtained, the informants
were selected by means of purposeful selection, which
implies that they were selected according to the needs of the
study (Glaser & Strauss, I 967). To assist in selection ofinfor-
mants, professionals who were involved with immunisation
care ser- vices were approached. Gradually, more informa-
tion was obtained through encounters with key informants
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(professional health care informants) who were deeply
involvedwith the care of the Lebanese Muslims. During data
collection, immunisation records were not inspected, and
hence, immunisation rates for Lebanese Muslims were not
collected during this study.

RESEARCH CONTEXT OR SETTING

The research study was conducted within the Canterbury
district in southem Sydney. The Lebanese worker based at the
Community Health Centre approached the community lead-
ers or gatekeepers to facilitate access to information. Once
these gatekeepers identified potential informants, they
became the links to other Lebanese Muslim informants. Gate-
keepers were those involved in a number of organisations,
such as the Lebanese Welfare Center, Muslim Women's
Association, Arabic Australian Childcare Centre, and local
Arabic-speaking Muslim general practitioners. Other impor-
tant contacts were developed with the health professionals at
the Early Childhood Centres who were responsible for immu-
nisation services within the surrounding andnearby districts.

ETHNOHISTORY OF
LEBANESE PEOPLE IN AUSTRALIA

Ethnohistorical information is important because it pro-
vides contextual background. Lebanon is a country located in
southwestern Asia and is dominated by two major mountain
ranges dividing the country into three major land areas. As
part of the Middle East, it is bordered by Syria on the north
and the east, Israel on the south and the southeast, and the
Mediterranean Sea on the west. The country is a republic,
with geographic dimensions of 217 kilometres long and
between 40 to 80 kilometres wide (Worldbook Encyclopedia,
l995, Vol. 12,p.146).

The total population of Lebanon is approximately 3 mil-
lion. Beirut is the capital of Lebanon and is a major port.
Other major population centres are Tripoli and Sidon. The
Lebanese population is diverse, and Lebanese ethnohistory
can be traced to the ancient Phoenicians, Hebrews, Philis-
tines, Assyrians, and Arabs. Today, the population of Leba-
non retains diversity, with representation from other Middle
Eastern groups, including Palestinian Arabs and Armenian
refugees due to geographical and sociopolitical factors influ-
encing migration and settlement (Worldbook Encyclopedia,
l995, Vol. 12,p. 144).

The major language spoken in Lebanon is Arabic; how-
ever, English, French, and Spanish are also spoken. The
ancient language, Aramaic, is used in some religious con-
texts. The major religions practised in Lebanon are Christian-
ity and Islam, with a number of subdivisions in each religion
(Shapiro, 1984, p.l9).

Lebanese people have been migrants to Australia since the
early 1900s. Migration by this group continued steadily,
increasing me asurably during the Arab-Israeli conflicts in the

1950s and into the 1970s. The Australian Bureau of Statistics
(1991) reported a Lebanese population of 129,235 people,
with46.90 bom outside Australia for the Canterbury Local
Government area. The Lebanese-born population was
reported as the largest proportion (42.3%) of the overseas
bom(l 5%) (Australian Bureau of Statistics, 1991, p. 3). The
1991 population census demonstrated that there were
147,656 Muslims in Australia, and it estimated that half this
population lived in Sydney. Canterbury and Bankstown were
identified as having the largest Muslim populations at the
time of this study.

DATA ANALYSIS

The data were analysed and coded using the Four Phases
of Ethnonursing Analysis for Qualitative Data (Leininger,
1991a). The first phase involved collecting, describing, and
documenting raw data, and elaborating on basic research
ideas and findings. This stage also consisted oftranscribing
field notes, tape recordings, data collected from observation-
participation-reflection (OPR) process, and naturalistic
interviews.

In Phase 2, descriptors and components were identified
and categorised. The key informant interviews were based on
the broad and particularistic dimension of Leininger's Sun-
rise Model. General informant interviews were categorised
into the three main areas of general beliefs about illness,
health and care, attitudes toward and responsibilities for
immunisation, and an examination of attitudes toward service
delivery.

Phase 3 involved pattern and contextual analysis. Data
were studied for recurrent pattems and similar ideas to assess
the data meanings within context, to establish credibility, and
to confirm findings. The final phase consisted of identifuing
major themes and research findings.

The evaluation criteria used in this study were credibility,
confrrmability, meaning in context, recurrent patterning, and
hansferability. These evaluation criteria were (a) credibility
as the truth value established between the researcher and the
informants to ensure accuracy of findings; (b) confirmability,
which is the process of reaffirming what the researcher has
heard, seen, and experienced with respect to the phenomena
under study and with confirmed informant checks and by
audit trails; (c) recurrent repatterning, which refers to
sequenced pattems of repeated experiences, expressions,
events, or activities over time; (d) meaning in context, which
refers to and focuses on the significance ofinterpretations and
understanding of the actions, events, communications, sym-
bols, and other activities within specific or total contexts; (e)
satwation is reached when data were redundant and there was
no new information as all had been shared; and (f) transfer-
ability, which refers to any general similarities of findings
that can be transferred to another similar context or situation
in new research (Leininger, 1985, 1991b).
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FINDINGS

The first care theme related to general values about care,
health, and illness and how these were understood within the
framework of Lebanese culture and the religion of Islam. The
theme will be stated, followed by a description of recurrent
patterns and descriptors.

Theme I : The meaning of care for Lebanese Muslim immigrants
was related to the prevention of illness and maintenance of
good health through the responsibility ofparents to maintain
protective care roles for their dependent children and others
who are vulnerable in their communitv.

Care Pattern 1

Maintenance of health was viewed as a parenlal responsi-
bility grounded in both religious and cultural values and
beliefs. These views were evident in such statements as

We are to take care ofthese children because they are a trust in
our hands. God gave them to us, and we have to look after
them. And as long as we know there is some way to protect
them by giving them these immunisations, we have to; we
don't have a choice.

Another stated.

Because our Holy Book said to take care of our body and
make sure we protect our children, so a part ofour protection
was to make sure to give these children the immunisation, so
it would help keep them healthier.

Maintaining good health is based on cultural and religious
beliefs. These factors influence and are the basis ofthe pro-
tective roles required ofparents toward dependents and the
vulnerable in the community, which makes prevention of ill-
ness of great significance to Lebanese Muslim immigrants.
Verbatim descriptors highlight the significance of prevention
and demonstrate the parental protective roles toward their
children related to immunisation practices. "An atom ofpre-
vention is worth a ton of treatment." "Your body is a gift
from God. You have to look after it. You can't ignore it, and
you can't abuse it." "In Islam, there should not be any form
of abuse to your system, and to keep healthy is part of one's
religion."

We have to take care ofthese children because they are a trust
in our hands. God gave them to us, and we have to look after
them. And as long as we know that there is some way to pro-
tect them by immunising them, we make sure this is done.

Care Pattern 2

Gender roles and responsibilities within the family related
to health and illness for children and vulnerable dependents axe
grounded in the cultural and religious values, beliefs, and

practices of Lebanese Muslims. One key informant stated, .,It

is the mother's responsibility; she should think about the chil-
dren."

Islam obligates the follower or believer to care about
health and maintaining one's own health and those of any
dependents. It is a responsibility placed on individuals. Ill-
ness is a state to be avoided. Prevention ofdiseases and care
of the body, both physically and mentally, is encouraged. par-
ents are responsible for these practices on behalf of their
children.

The importance ofprotection of oneself and dependents in
relation to maintaining health was illustrated by the positive
attitude found among Lebanese Muslim immigrant infor-
mants about immunisation. Immunisation is viewed as a rou-
tine practice, a parental responsibility, and part of the family's
duty to care, rather than a health care choice. This finding,
related to the general attitude about protective responsibility
of parents toward the health of their children, was described
as being indirectly reinforced by religious beliefs.

Generally, the mother is regarded as the caregiver and the
father as the provider. Therefore, there are complementary
roles fulfilledbyparents in ensuring theprovision of immuni-
sations for the children. The mothers, as informants,
described being responsible for knowing when immunisa-
tions were required and where they could be obtained, but
there was reliance on the fathers to ensure that this responsi-
bility could be met practically and economically.

Theme 2: Culturally congruent care for Lebanese Muslims
meant obtaining immunisations for their children to protect
them from childhood diseases and to maintain their health as
grounded in the teachings of Islam.

Care Pattern 1

Lebanese Muslims viewed immunisation as part of their
traditional caring practices and not as new questionable tech-
nology. This view is reflected in statements such as ',Actually,

immunisation is being looked at as something which is an
ancient cultural thing." "Immunisation would not be seen as a
form oftechnology. It's been part ofthe upbringing and the
religion, so it is not seen as an advancement. It has tradition-
ally been there." These verbatim descriptors reflect an atti-
tude ofresponsibility and protective care ofchildren in rela-
tion to vaccine preventable diseases guided by religious
beliefs.

Care Pattern 2

Lebanese Muslims believed that positive health outcomes
related to immunisation care practices were primarily impor-
tant for their children, rather than for their community.
Knowledge of the way immunisation provides protection
against disease varied among the informants. Although all
informants recognised at some level the protective and pre-
ventive benefits for the individual recipient, the community
benefits were not emphasised. Knowledge about the diseases
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and their effects also varied. Side effects of immunisation
were recognisedby informants. However, the different levels
ofunderstanding about the particular aspects ofthe process

and practice of immunisation did not appear to adversely
influence compliance as indicated by statements such as "So
if the doctor telling me that this means it's a trustful thing.
So . . . I can go ahead and do it. So if I secure myself with him."
Other verbatim descriptors confirmed the findings that doc-
tors are highly respected and trusted as the primary health
caregivers among the Lebanese community.

Care Pattern 3

Culturally congruent care for Lebanese Muslim immi-
grants meant receiving immunisations within the preferred
context of the family physician's office. This care pattern was
illustrated by statements such as

In our country because ofthe good relations in the family,
each family might have a family doctor which is related to the
family. . . . so that they know that there is this person who is
there for them. . . . He's there for us to assist us if we are in
need.
In our mentality, we have this great respect of doctors, in the
Muslim or in the Lebanese cultures, it sti l l  has this
respect . . . because . . . 20 years ago, only people who had
money were able to study medicine. . . . People had to
go . . . out of their own country live on their own, and study.
They come back; means they have proved they are of stam-
ina; they are actually worthy ofthis respect.

Several general informants in the study expressed the fol-
lowing: "I prefer going to the doctor because I could talk to
the doctor about things in more detail. . . . At the local council,
it was like a bulk thing . . . like you are standing in a
line. . . . You didn't really enquire about anything." "I think
with the doctor, it is more straightforward. . . . You're in famil-
iar sunoundings . . . feel more secure." "It becomes a lot more
personal, and you can ask direct questions of the doctor
knowing that he has knowledge of your child".

In relation to service delivery relating to immunisation, it
was found that the local general practitioner who was usually
of a similar cultural and religious background was most fre-
quently the preferred provider of immunisation service. This
was explained by key and general informants as being due to
the fact that at a practical level, this not only eliminated any
possibility ofa language barrier but also resulted in a greater
sense of security and familiarity.

Care Pattern 4

Care for some Lebanese Muslim informants meant receiv-
ing immunisation care services within the context of the local
council clinic. "It is just a feeling of confidence. . . . I have
always gone to the council, and it has always been
clean. . . , The atmosphere is friendly, . , . and there is not a
long waiting list." "They will send you a card saying they are

due on this date. . . . I like their times, and they are very
friendly, and there is not much of a wait."

Care Pattern 5

Culturally congruent care for most Lebanese Muslim im-
migrants meant receiving the actual immunisation injection
information about the health benefits related to the immunisa-
tions from a nurse within the context of a physician's office.
The findings revealed the significance of the status and the
role of general practitioners in the delivery of immunisation
for Lebanese Muslims. Although there were no particular
reasons specified, in general, nurses were not identified as a
significantgroup tohave aprimary role inprovision of immu-
nisation services. However, nurses were regarded highly for
their support to parents and for giving information regarding
the sequence and schedule for vaccinations.

CU UTURE.SPECIFIC CARE MODALITIES
FOR LEBANESE MUSLIM INFORMANTS

Leininger ( I 99 I b, I 993, I 995) predicted that the use of the
care expressions and practices ofa particular cultural group
could lead to provision of culturally congruent and competent
care through consideration ofthe three modes ofactions and
decision. The three action modes are described by Leininger
as cultural care preservation or maintenance, cultural care
accommodation or negotiation, and/or cultural care repat-
teming or restructuring. These action modes are discussed in
relation to the findinss for Lebanese Muslims and
immunisation.

Cultural Care Preservation and Maintenance

Culturally congruent care for Lebanese Muslim infor-
mants means preservation of the importance that Lebanese
Muslims place on health protection, guided and based on
their religious beliefs. Cultural beliefs and the value placed
on immunisation as a protective and preventative aspect of
health, particularly in protection ofchildren, should be pre-
served to provide cultural congruent care.

Immunisation is regarded as a traditional generic caring
mode. This cultural belief relating to immunisation is signifi-
cant and must be known, respected, and preserved by ntusing
and other health practitioners. This belief, which is culturally
determined, is congruent with professional health care prac-
tices of prevention and health promotion.

Cultural Care Accommodation or Negotiation

Several aspects in health service delivery related to immu-
nisation need to be accommodated or negotiated with admin-
istrators of immunisation programs. Care values and beliefs
of Lebanese Muslims could be shared by nurses during or
prior to consultation for immunisation. The findings specifi-
cally demonstrate that the informants highly valued personal
care and consultation. This belief is continpent on the
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establishment of trust, a sense of security, and ease of com-
munication. Nurses or other health service providers of
immunisation services may need to negotiate with healthcare
administrators, so they have more time to be with the mothers
who bring their children for vaccinations.

Cultural Gare Repatterning or Restructuring

Culture care repatteming is a process of change that
involves a great deal of negotiation with family members. If
the process of immunisation is affected, restructuring or
negotiation regarding roles and responsibilities for the health
of the children may be required. Repatteming of cultural atti-
tudes regarding the values placed on nursing and medical
staffmay need to be addressed if nurses are to be effective in
interactions regarding health education relating to immunisa-
tion services with Lebanese Muslim immigrants. Nurses, by
demonstrating a role in primary health care, can facilitate the
process of repatteming views of Lebanese Muslim to enable
them to use immunisation services provided by primary care
nurses.

DISCUSSION

The findings of the studies included in the literature
review reveal conflicting and variable findings related to
immunisation care values and practices for Arabic-speaking
Australians. The studies by the Department of Health, Hous-
ing, and Community Affairs (1993) as well as the 1986
National Immunisation and Infectious Diseases Sulvey
reported by Powles and Gifford ( I 990) reported low vaccina-
tion compliance rates for non-English-speaking background
clients including persons from Arabic-speaking communi-
ties. The findings did not include a breakdown of nationality
among different Arabic-speaking Middle Eastem communi-
ties; hence, specific immunisation rates of Lebanese Muslim
immigrant families in Australia are unknown. In addition, in a
study by Zakhary and Lee ( I 995), which reported low immu-
nisation compliance rates among Arabic- speaking people in
Australia, positive views toward immunisation were
reported.

The findings of this study demonstrated that health is
highly valued by Lebanese immigrants. Within the Islamic
religion maintaining one's own health and the health of
dependents such as children is seen as part of one's family
care obligations based on a worldview of Islam. Illness was
discovered to be a state to be avoided whenever possible. The
study offers a different approach for examining immunisa-
tion. An understanding of the way in which immunisation
issues are viewed is helpful to nurses making related health
care actions and decisions. The findings of this study
(Brooke, 1996) reflect positive and preventative care views
of Lebanese Muslims toward immunisation. Therefore, fur-
ther studies are indicated to allow for confirmability and
credibility ofthe findings and allow for clarification ofthe

low immunisation rates among Middle Eastern immigrant
families in Australia, in spite ofpositive views toward immu-
nisation. In particular, immunisation rates of Lebanese immi-
grants in Australia need to be specifrcally identified to deter-
minewhetherthis cultural group does indeedhave low immu-
nisation rates-especially in light of the positive and
preventative care views oflebanese Muslims towards immu-
nisation practices.

CONCLUSION

The findings of two universal themes and the universal
and diverse patterns related to each theme support the sixth
assumptive premise of the theory of culture care which states,
"concepts, meanings, expressions, patterns, processes, and
structural forms of care are different (diversity) and similar
(toward commonalities or universalities) among all cultures
of the world" (Leininger, 1991b, p. 45). The discovery ofuni-
versal and diverse aspects ofhuman care relating to Lebanese
Muslim informants in the NSW study confirmed that care is
culturally defined. The universal theme based on care protec-
tion and prevention is related to Lebanese Muslim cultural
and religious beliefs and is congruent with Western care
beliefs and practices related to immunisation.

The diverse patterns, which supported Theme 2 as
described by Lebanese Muslim informants, reflect the neces-
sity for a variefy of contexts for immunisation care services.
In summary this ethnonursing study revealed that the culture
care theory can be used to guide the discovery ofnew insights
into culture specific beliefs, values, and practices that could
be used to provide and preserve culturally beneficial care
related to immunisation congruent with Lebanese Muslim
cultural beliefs and practices.
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